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Rachel Farrier – National City of Sanctuary Trustee

It was such a pleasure to come and visit Newcastle and to see all the great work that is going on there across so many different organizations. It was very encouraging and heartening to visit such a diversity of projects that were so united in their commitment and desire to sustain excellent work, and build on new and innovative ways to welcome sanctuary seekers. 
It is clear that Sarah and the working group have worked hard to draw many groups and organizations into the CofS network in the city, and it was evident that there has been some excellent co-ordination at work, as well as some very effective strategising in terms of which groups and organizations to approach, and in what order.
Sarah mentioned that the CofS working group had mostly known each other before from other citywide meetings relating to asylum seekers and refugees, but that they had all made a concerted effort to create a CofS network that was made up of groups that would not usually have come together in this way. It was clear that this coming together of so many groups with a shared commitment has created a momentum that is at the heart of the City of Sanctuary movement. It was also clear that the working group are not content with the status quo but are constantly thinking of new ways to engage with different groups and 'streams', which would seem to be a very healthy approach. 
Newcastle can certainly be used as a model of good practice within the network, and it would also be good for their City of Sanctuary status to be promoted in the local media as much as possible. 
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Volunteers at WERS

Craig Barnett – National Recognition Group

Newcastle City of Sanctuary is an inspiring example of the possibilities of the movement. In particular, I was struck by how effectively different organisations in the city are joined up, with good communications and co-operative working across sectors, especially through the City Wide network.

Newcastle CoS has an impressive range of representatives from most key sectors on its steering group. It also has a remarkably low-cost, flexible organisation structure, functioning as an informal network, hosted by WERS and with a self-employed part-time co-ordinator. This minimises the need for organisational resources and importantly enables it to avoid competing with frontline services for funds. 

The Newcastle CoS network is also notable for developing a range of creative approaches, especially including its ‘streams’ work with schools, libraries, theatre and music groups. The movement enjoys strong cross-party political support from Newcastle City Council, which is hosting an information event on refugee resettlement for other councils.

The steering group has demonstrated a clarity of goals and strategy, with a deliberately timed process, including delaying Council endorsement in order to first build grassroots support. They have intentionally worked on obtaining the support of organisations which could be considered 'low hanging fruit', in order to build the movement’s momentum before targeting more challenging sectors such as shops, business and faith groups. The challenge for the future will be continuing to widen the participation of community groups and sectors of the population beyond the current support base.
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At the Newcastle Discovery Museum

Tiffy Allen – National Coordinator

It has been my privilege to watch the progress of Newcastle City of Sanctuary from the time of the very first meeting in 2011 to the well-deserved national recognition as an awarded City of Sanctuary in April 2014. I believe Newcastle has discovered some important keys to success and sustainability and developed a model that many other cities can learn from. 

1. City Wide and unity across the sector. The people who introduced the City of Sanctuary idea to Newcastle worked with City Wide as a well established network, and as such any sense of competition was avoided from the outset. I think the unity and cohesiveness of the campaign has given the group extra leverage when talking to groups such as Jomast and Migrant Help. I also think this excellent foundation cleared the way for WERS to be the holding organisation for City of Sanctuary with no misunderstandings.

2. Relationship between Steering group and Coordinator. I think this relationship and roles within the steering group have been very clear and so that steering group has been able to get on with the business of raising awareness and creating opportunities for connection across the city, rather than with introspection. Although the coordinator has always been part-time, this clarity of relationship has maximized effectiveness and efficiency in use of resources, demonstrating that it does not need a big budget to succeed.

3. Use of Streams to draw in cross-sector support. Newcastle has tapped into its own strengths and discovered fresh potential and creativity through streams, including established groups like schools and new ideas like songs of sanctuary.

4. Reaching out beyond refugee sector and involving public services and key local organisations. I think the involvement of groups like police, ambulance and fire services, local council and the arts in the steering group is a healthy and very successful way for City of Sanctuary to live its stated intention to work beyond the refugee sector and free up space and resources.

5. Strategic plan for the future and viewing recognition as an important step rather than the end point. Those we met were very clear that challenging times are ahead and I am confident that the step of recognition will release fresh energy and resources, for example, as the Welcome To New Arrivals scheme gets established. 

Suggestions for Future

The group is clear about areas that still need to be developed; they are particularly keen to get health personnel involved and hopefully will be able to draw on the experience of other groups in the network with well established health streams of sanctuary. They also mentioned their desire to build on their engagement with churches and faith groups, and they may like to consider availing of the ‘Help! There’s an asylum seeker in my church’ course being offered to the network through our partnership with NACCOM. My feeling is that the creative use of awards across the streams could be an excellent strategy to inject fresh energy over the next year, and I would recommend a ‘light touch’ of encouragement in this; the Streams Coordinator will be happy to help in any ways she can. I also believe that the excellent relationship they enjoy with the council can develop even further, and hope that Newcastle will soon join the list of cities which have signed the anti-destitution motion. Indeed, as one of the core cities I believe that Newcastle can be a primary force in raising the agenda of sanctuary right across the country.
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Dr Hari Shukla OBE at the Newcastle Discovery Museum

